# **Ethical Theme Definitions:**

# Human Rights

In recent years, human rights has become more engaged with the development of robotics. For example, privacy is heavily impacted throughout our cyber life. Robots with artificial intelligence can monitor the users' data and personalize commercials. Other outdoor robots like drones can invade human's privacy as well. The liberty can be challenged with the development of caring robots, as some encourage caregivers to stay at home for safety. Thus protecting human rights is a significant topic when designing robots. When it comes to a robot interacting with humans, we need to think about whether the robot's behavior might potentially invade human rights before endowing it ability.

# <u>Government</u>

Governments play a crucial role in ensuring human rights, preventing robots from physically hurting humans and other potential issues. The government should establish a sound law and regulate not just robot companies but also the owner of robots. Besides, the military robot is a particular subfield that the government fully controls. The restriction of military robots is also a problem that governments need to think about. Internationally, all governments should sign robot consents and reach a consensus as well.

# **Accountability**

The accountability of robotics can be divided into three essential stages across the lifecycle of robots: design (pre-deployment), monitoring (during deployment), and redress (after harm has occurred) (Fjeld, 2020). It can be challenging to decide whether the harm is caused by terrible robot design (robots companies), misuse of robots (users), or both. Creating proper accountability is an indispensable topic within the development of robotics, as it could efficiently teach people their responsibility and obey the rules.

Fjeld, Jessica, Nele Achten, Hannah Hilligoss, Adam Nagy, and Madhulika Srikumar. (2020). "Principled Artificial Intelligence: Mapping Consensus in Ethical and Rights-based Approaches to Principles for AI." Berkman Klein Center for Internet & Society. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020 from

https://dash.harvard.edu/bitstream/handle/1/42160420/HLS%20White%20Paper%20Final\_v3. pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=v

#### Fairness and Non-Discrimination

In any case where a robot might directly or indirectly be in contact with humans, it is important that it treats all equally. This may seem like something that would be 'natural' for something that is not programmed to have any inherent predisposition to different groups of people, however this is not always the case. Functions that a robot relies on, such as facial detection, or algorithms for decision making, can have inherent biases, either intentional or unintentional. These biases may be the result of poor data sets or algorithm training, or just bias on the behalf of the programmers of these functions. It is important to try and catch these errors when possible to ensure that robots are equitable in their interactions with humans.

## **Identity**

Sense of identity is something that can be challenged by robotics, particularly when robots are capable of doing more and more 'human' things. Identity can be discussed by either how robotics affects the identity of individuals or groups, as in how they see themselves and how that has changed due to robotics. Identity might be affected by industrial robotics for example, in the sense that someone's job can be a part of their identity, and it is therefore impacted by the automation of their work. On a larger scale, the identity of humans as a whole might eventually be affected in such a way.

# **Anthropomorphization**

Anthropomorphization is the application of human-like qualities to something that is not human, such as describing an object as 'breathing' even though it cannot. Robots that interact with humans, do things that people do, or even just ones that people like or find cute can often be subjected to anthropomorphization. Giving a robot a name is one such example, as many bomb disposal robots in military use are named and sometimes even given funerals when they are 'retired'. Anthropomorphization may change how people view robots, or how they view other humans, and as such it is important to consider when a robot should be anthropomorphized, and when it shouldn't. This can be dictated by the use case for the robot, such as anthropomorphized for companion robots, and non anthropomorphized for industrial robots.

# Human Control of Technology

As technology progresses user interfaces with technology are constantly evolving. For instance, when it comes to communication one of the first user interfaces was a single button

to send morse code, then it changed to roderies and individual buttons, and now most cell phones have a touch screen. Many evolutions in how we change how we control technology is to make it easier for the individual to use the full capabilities of the device. As we make it easier for us to control robotics, they become more intertwined with our everyday actions and have a larger effect on the world around us.

## Professional Responsibility

In order for progression to be made in any field, leading specialists conduct research in the interest of the general public to find the extents of their field. It is up to these professionals to guide these investigations with caution and awareness of the implications and effects of the knowledge they pursue. More so, professionals stand as the translators of their findings to the public to explain the uses, possibilities, and dangers of their findings. By conducting research and educating others leading specialists grow their field and keep an informed public as to how their findings will affect their lives.

## Promotion of Human Values/ Public Interest

As advances are made in various fields we as a society have influence just by having public discussions on said fields. News outlets many times act as general voices giving basic information or common opinions people can use to build their own view on the subject. While social media has made it easier than ever for individual people to voice and discuss their perspectives on any given topic. Since people can get their own voice out so easily, the public can easily encourage or restrict topics of research or fields. This can be done through events, petitions, protests, fundraisers, and even legal matters. With so many ways to affect and be heard by large amounts of people it has never been easier for the public to influence progression and research.

#### Safety & Security

With robotic technology becoming further integrated into our lives, people interact with an increasing number of data collecting devices on a daily basis. Despite efforts to make technology secure, every technology faces the risk of cyberattacks (Rehberger 2020, 1). A cyberattack in the form of a data breach can risk the privacy of citizens and often results in identity theft ("How Data" 2021). Robots can also be hacked giving the attacker control of the robotic device. This can be a risk to safety if the attacker uses the robot to perform harmful acts. For example, if hacked, an autonomous vehicle could crash, a surgical robot could malfunction during surgery, and a military robot could become deadly in an unintended way. It is crucial to have a "well-rounded prevention, detection, and response program" for dealing with cyber attacks for any technology (Rehberger 2020, 1).

How Data Breaches Happen. (2021, January 13). Retrieved March 16, 2021, from <u>https://www.kaspersky.com/resource-center/definitions/data-breach</u>

Rehberger, J. (2020). Cybersecurity Attacks – Red Team Strategies (1st ed.). Packt Publishing.

# Transparency & Explainability

It is important for companies to maintain the explainability of their technologies and to be transparent with the public. Explainability refers to the ability to provide reasons for a decision or in the context of technology, being able to explain how and why a technology works a specific way (Coeckelbergh 2020, 2052). This is a critical aspect of holding people or "moral agents" responsible for a technology's impact on the environment and individuals it interacts with (ibid.). Transparency builds on explainability as the process of disclosing information about the technology to users (Turilli 2009, 106). This is crucial for obtaining informed consent and allowing users to evaluate the ethics of a company's practices. Transparency must also balance information privacy; a company should not disclose information that sacrifices the information privacy of users (ibid.).

Turilli, M., Floridi, L. (2009) The ethics of information transparency. Ethics Inf Technol 11, 105–112. <u>https://doi-org.ezpxy-web-p-u01.wpi.edu/10.1007/s10676-009-9187-9</u>

Coeckelbergh, M. (2020). Artificial Intelligence, Responsibility Attribution, and a Relational Justification of Explainability. Science and Engineering Ethics, 26(4), 2051–2068. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11948-019-00146-8

# **Robotic Domains:**

# **Surgical Robotics**



#### Story:

#### Year 2075

Sarah has been noticing pain in her chest the past couple weeks and it has been getting more severe the last few days. She finally decides to go see a doctor and her doctor tells her that she has plaque in her arteries and is at high risk for a stroke. She will need a coronary artery bypass as soon as possible. The doctor informs her of a surgical robot at his hospital that is capable of completing a coronary artery bypass entirely by itself, without the need for a human surgeon. He says the robot is worth \$2 million and is more precise than humans.

Sarah is very nervous about the procedure because she has a rare pre-existing condition that puts her at higher risk for complications and she is unsure if she is willing to trust a robot to do the procedure. She brings up her concerns with the doctor and he assures her that the robot has successfully completed the operation many times. He also tells her that if she wants the procedure to be done by a human surgeon she will have to wait at least 2 months. The hospital has been hiring less human surgeons now that robots can do many of the common surgical procedures. Consequently, their schedules fill up far in advance and prioritize operations that cannot be done by surgical robots.

Since Sarah does not want to wait to get the operation done and her doctor has convinced her that robotic surgery is actually safer than human surgery, she agrees to schedule the surgery with a robot. She calls the hospital's Financial and Billing Assistance Center to make sure her insurance will cover the cost of the procedure. She is put on hold for about 30 minutes then a woman picks up the phone and says "Unfortunately robotic surgery is not covered by public insurance policies". Sarah had been diligently saving money for the last couple years so she could afford the out of pocket cost if absolutely necessary, but it does not seem right that such a common and vitally important operation would not be covered by insurance. She decides to call other hospitals to explore her options.

# Introduction:

Surgical robots are becoming increasingly advanced and common in the healthcare industry. These robotic systems can be controlled by surgeons' direct actions, automatic and programmed before the operation, or semi-automatic constraining the surgeons movements [6]. Surgical robots are especially useful for minimally invasive procedures where it can reduce patient recovery time and possibly increase accuracy and precision [7]. Surgical robots can also be helpful for neurological procedures that require very fine, delicate movements that are difficult for surgeons to perform without robotic assistance [7].

# Themes:

(Primary) Professional Responsibility, Transparency & Explainability, Fairness & Non-discrimination, Safety & Security, Accountability

(Secondary) Human Rights, Privacy

- Does Sarah fully understand the risks involved with robotic surgery? Has Sarah discussed the risks enough with her doctor to be able to give informed consent? [1,6,9]
  - a. "Family verbal or written informed consent should be obtained, with patient assent if appropriate, with emphasis on the innovative nature of the device or procedure" [1]
  - b. "Patients present with a wide variety of educational and cultural backgrounds, which should be considered during the informed consent discussion. Perhaps due to the aggressive marketing of robotic surgery or patients' desire for the latest technology, patients generally seem enamored with robotic surgery."[1]
- Why might the doctor be motivated to recommend robotic surgery over human surgery? [5,6]
  - a. "Hospital staff may try to persuade patients to accept the robotic procedure in order to pay off the costs of buying and installing the system" [5]
- Has the hospital unnecessarily spent money on expensive surgical robots to appear more "innovative" when human surgeons may be a safer and less expensive option? [1,3,6]
  - a. "But a common optimism bias among surgeons and institutions creates a tendency to overestimate the positive effects of the new." [6]
- What would people who cannot afford robotic surgery do when there are no human surgeons available? [3]
  - a. "As the cost of new technologies is expected to be high and in various health care systems may not be covered or only partially covered by the public insurance, many patients may not be able to afford robotic treatment and the benefits of the new technology" [3]

- Does the robot have experience operating on people with Sarah's pre-existing condition? How might a lack of training data for pre-existing conditions and minority groups create unintended bias in robotic surgery? [5]
  - a. "A robot might, for example, be subtly slower or a bit less precise given situations that were rare in its training set, and the effects of these small differences may be hard to detect on a case-by-case basis, while still contributing to biased outcomes when analyzed at the population/subpopulation level" [5]
- Will less human surgeons be entering the medical field when so many jobs are being taken over by surgical robots? [8,9]
  - a. "who cares if the surgeon is denied a chance to become excellent at surgery if the machine that replaced her provided a better outcome?" [9]
  - b. " if the systems became more autonomous and allowed the surgeon to become deskilled, then professionalism and excellence would be diminished and with it the ethical value of the work done" [9]
- Who would be held accountable if there were complications in Sarah's surgery the hospital, the robot company, the doctor, the technician? [3,4,8]
  - a. "As in surgical practice, the grounds for liability with robotic surgery include damage to patients, causality, illegality and guilt. Nevertheless, litigation with the use of robotic surgery may be complex." [3]
- Will people begin to lose trust in the healthcare industry if surgical robots are unreliable? [6,8,9]
  - a. "surgical innovation can potentially cause increased mortality and morbidity compared to standard techniques. Surgery in itself is not benign and there are risks from infection, anesthesia and longer hospital stays. But there are also possible financial and psychological harms as well as loss of trust in the 4 medical professions." [6]
- How will Sarah's information and privacy be protected after the robot has access to all of her medical records? [8]
  - a. "Robotics research and use of robots in healthcare raise questions about which data are collected, how they are stored, who has access to them, who owns them, what happens to them, and so on."[8]

# **Resources:**

- 1. Geiger, J. D., & Hirschl, R. B. (2015). Innovation in surgical technology and techniques: Challenges and ethical issues. Seminars in Pediatric Surgery, 24(3), 115-121. Retrieved November 18, 2020, from <a href="http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1055858615000347">http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1055858615000347</a>
- Larson, J. A., Johnson, M. H., & Bhayani, S. B. (2014). Application of Surgical Safety Standards to Robotic Surgery: Five Principles of Ethics for Nonmaleficence. Journal of the American College of Surgeons, 218(2), 290-293. Retrieved November 18, 2020, from <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1072751513011939</u>

- 3. Mavroforou, A., Michalodimitrakis, E., Hatzitheofilou, C., & Giannoukas, A. (2010). Legal and ethical issues in robotic surgery. International Angiology, 29(1), 75-9. <u>http://ezproxy.wpi.edu/login?url=https://www-proquest-com.ezpxy-web-p-u01.wpi.edu/docview/365962762?accountid=29120</u>
- 4. O'Sullivan, S., Nevejans, N., Allen, C., & et Al. (2019). Legal, regulatory, and ethical frameworks for development of standards in artificial intelligence (AI) and autonomous robotic surgery. Int J Med Robotics Comput Assist Surg, 15(1). Retrieved November 18, 2020, from <u>https://onlinelibrary-wiley-com.ezpxy-web-p-u01.wpi.edu/doi/full/10.1002/rcs.1968</u>.
- 5. O'Sullivan, S., Leonard, S., Holzinger, A., & Allen, C. (2020). Operational framework and training standard requirements for Al-empowered robotic surgery. The International Journal of Medical Robotics and Computer Assisted Surgery, 16(5). Retrieved November 18, 2020, from <a href="https://onlinelibrary-wiley-com.ezpxy-web-p-u01.wpi.edu/doi/full/10.1002/rcs.2020">https://onlinelibrary-wiley-com.ezpxy-web-p-u01.wpi.edu/doi/full/10.1002/rcs.2020</a>.
- 6. Sharkey, N., & Sharkey, A. (2013). Robotic Surgery: On the Cutting Edge of Ethics. Computer, 46(1), 56-64. doi:10.1109/MC.2012.424
- 7. Siciliano, B., & Khatib, O. (2016). Springer handbook of robotics. Berlin: Springer, p.1516. https://link.springer.com/referencework/10.1007%2F978-3-540-30301-5
- 8. Stahl, B. C., & Coeckelbergh, M. (2016). Ethics of healthcare robotics: Towards responsible research and innovation. Robotics and Autonomous Systems, 86, 152-161. Retrieved November 18, 2020, from <a href="http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0921889016305292">http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0921889016305292</a>
- 9. Sullins, J. P. (n.d.). Ethical trust in the context of robot assisted surgery. Retrieved November 18, 2020, from <u>http://doc.gold.ac.uk/aisb50/AISB50-S17/AISB50-S17-Sullins-Paper.pdf</u>

# **Distributed Robotic Systems**



## Story:

#### Year 2050

On a winter morning, Tim wakes up to the smell of toast cooking in his *LifeBot* smart toaster. His *LifeBot* virtual AI assistant, Charlie, greets him: "Good Morning Tim! Today it is 35 degrees and cloudy. You have a meeting at 9am and there are currently seven parking spaces available outside your office building." Tim drags himself out of bed and gets ready for work.

*LifeBot* is a massive tech company which rapidly gained popularity over the last 3 years for its vast line of connected IoT devices that can perform a multitude of everyday tasks. *LifeBot* has three major product lines for businesses, households, and smart cities. Tim lives in a *LifeBot* operated smart city and smart home. He loves how well his home devices integrate with the smart city.

Running late for his meeting, Tim rushes out to his self-driving car to head for work. The car is already running and has picked its destination for the closest available parking spot to the entrance of Tim's work building. The car takes him on a different route to work today and he assumes it must be avoiding an accident or other traffic along the normal route. When Tim gets to the office, no one is at their desks. He goes to the break room and finds everyone watching the news and frantically checking their phones. "What's going on?" he asks his co-worker. She replies, "*LifeBot* had a data breach this morning. I heard it only affected the business management devices but this could mean that our personal data was breached as well. Either way, we can't do much work today until it all gets sorted out." Realizing how much personal data *LifeBot* technology has collected on him, Tim's stomach drops.

# Introduction:

Distributed robotic systems are systems of robots linked through a network, such as the web, for data sharing and cooperative learning and working [4]. Distributed robotic systems can be multi-robot systems in which self-organizing robot teams work in coordination to perform specific tasks [4]. These

systems can also include networked intelligence systems such as the smart city described in the story above. Smart cities can have a mixture of networked devices such as weather monitoring systems and robotic systems such as robotic police officers. With robots becoming increasingly advanced, smart cities will likely integrate more robotic technologies in the future.

Distributed robotic systems are becoming further integrated into society as the market for Internet of Things technology, such as Amazon's Alexa or Google Home, grows and Web speeds improve [4]. This is a popular field of research because there are many benefits to using a system of many robots working together. Multi-robot systems are more adaptable because they are not designed for one specific task. They are also more reliable because if one robot becomes damaged, the rest of the system remains intact. They are also very useful for large scale applications because they have a wider field of view. While an individual robot can only gather information from its immediate surroundings, robots that are part of a system can access information from its own surroundings as well as the surroundings of other robots in the system. An example of this is military microdrones which communicate with each other on intelligence gathering missions.

## Themes:

(Primary) Privacy, Safety & Security, Public interest, Government, Fairness & Non-discrimination

(Secondary) Identity, Transparency & Explainability

- Is Tim aware of what data *LifeBot* is collecting about him?
  - "Notice and consent—considered the cornerstone of data and privacy protection—are significantly weakened within smart city technologies and in data/urban science becoming an empty exercise or being entirely absent. Individuals interact with a number of smart city technologies on a daily basis, each of which is generating data about them."[2]
- Is any personally identifiable information being collected on Tim? How is anonymity maintained? [2]
  - "One of the key strategies for ensuring individual privacy is anonymization, either through the use of pseudonyms, aggregation or other strategies. The generation of big data and new computational techniques, however, can make the re-identification of data relatively straightforward in many cases" [2]
- Could *LifeBot* be selling Tim's data for purposes such as custom advertising and has Tim consented to the use of his data in this way? [5]
  - "By loading the banner ad, a cookie is placed on the web user's computer. In this way, online advertising companies are also able to track (part of) a user's movements on the web." [5]
- How does custom advertising limit free choice or shape the culture and values of society?
- Could the government get access to data collected from *LifeBot* technologies? Could mass

surveillance of the people by the government be a threat to democracy or civil liberties? [1]

- "On the other hand, human rights organizations are legitimately concerned about mass surveillance as a threat to civil liberties. A corrupt government can get to know your every move, habit, medical problem, and other private detail."[1]
- What laws should there be to protect Tim's privacy and rights?
- How do smart technologies in cities and homes improve the quality of life for the citizens currently and how will they in the future? To what extent is it worth sacrificing personal data privacy for convenience? [3]
  - "People who live in smart cities or who are visiting smart cities have the immediate benefit of being connected to the governing body for information and services. The quality of their lives can be improved with better traffic management, waste removal, snow removal, and more." [3]
- How could a data breach or cyber attack impact the people? How secure is the data being collected? [1,4]
  - "for instance, the increasing dependability of primary services from complex systems, and the unpredictability of robot team behavior." [4]
  - "Some government systems are simply corrupt to the point they cannot guarantee decent protection of their citizens' personal data."[1]
- How does mass data collection lead to deindividualization when people are constantly grouped into categories based on their data? [5]
  - "When group profiles are used as a basis for decision-making and formulating policies, or if profiles somehow become public knowledge, the individuality of people is threatened. People will be judged and treated as group members rather than individuals." [5]
- Smart cities are beginning to integrate roboticized police forces. What human biases are present in roboticized policing, considering that the machine learning algorithms used for profiling were trained using data from an already biased law enforcement system? [1]
  - "In 2016, a coalition of US civil rights organizations picked predictive policing apart with a joint statement describing the technology as "biased against communities of color."[1]

#### **Resources:**

- Ethical issues of smart city tech and how to solve them. (2020, February 27). Retrieved November 19, 2020, from <u>https://intetics.com/blog/ethical-issues-of-smart-city-tech-and-how-to-solve-them</u>
- 2. Kitchin, R. (2016). The ethics of smart cities and urban science. *Philosophical Transactions. Series A, Mathematical, Physical, and Engineering Sciences, 374*(2083). doi:10.1098/rsta.2016.0115

- 3. Maddox, T. (2018, July 16). Smart cities: A cheat sheet. Retrieved November 19, 2020, from https://www.techrepublic.com/article/smart-cities-the-smart-persons-guide/
- 4. Siciliano, B., & Khatib, O. (2016). Springer handbook of robotics. Berlin: Springer, p.1514. https://link.springer.com/referencework/10.1007%2F978-3-540-30301-5
- Van Wel, L., & Royakkers, L. (2004). Ethical issues in web data mining. *Ethics and Information Technology*, 6, 129-140. Retrieved December 2, 2020, from <a href="https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.467.312&rep=rep1&type=pdf">https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.467.312&rep=rep1&type=pdf</a>.

# **Humanoid Robot**



#### Story:

#### Year 2045

Jennifer has a daughter who is seven years old. Jennifer is busy at work, and she can not spare much time for her daughter. Jennifer's friend Ashley recently bought a humanoid robot to take care of her child. This robot is designed by a company that targets parents who can not look after their children during the daytime. Lots of parents chose to buy humanoid robots to take care of their children instead.

After one month, Ashley was so satisfied with the humanoid's overall performance on child care service that she suggested Jennifer purchase the same robot, so that she does not have to be concerned about her daughter's well-being while she is at work. Based on Ashley's shared experience, the robot performs outstanding communication skills and provides excellent entertainment services while caring for her child. She further emphasized that the childcare robot has identical features and external appearance to a human, which helped her child better communicate with the humanoid robot.

Nonetheless, Jennifer has her own thoughts. On one hand, she needs someone to help her take care of her daughter, and it seems like the robot's companionship could be beneficial for both the physical and mental health of her child. On the other hand, Jennifer has a lot of worries about those human-looking machines. In the end, she still decides to bring it home.

At first, Jennifer has difficulty introducing the robot to her daughter because she does not know whether she should introduce the robot as a friend or a machine. A robot's human-like appearance sometimes can be confusing, especially to a child whose cognition is still developing. Once Jennifer's daughter was crying at home about arguments with friends at school. The robot was not able to show

feelings or compassion, instead it just said some common phrases pre-programmed to comfort kids. However, after hearing those words, Jennifer's daughter became more upset because she felt that the robot did not understand her situation. After a few months, Jennifer found that her daughter was always giving other people orders because she got used to talking to robots, which influenced her social skills. Her friends at school stopped hanging out with her because of her authoritative behavior. Then, she started to imitate the robot's behavior, from speaking to facial expression, making Jennifer worried. Jennifer's daughter learned to hide her emotion and became not as expressive as other kids her age. Jennifer thinks this humanoid robot is gradually undermining her daughter's mental health. In the future, if her daughter has some emotional disorder such as alienation, depression, etc, who should take full responsibility for that?

## Introduction:

A Humanoid Robot is a robot whose body shape and face resemble the human appearance. Most humanoid robots can interact with humans. Building a robot that looks like a human has generated heated discussions on moral and ethical issues, as humanoid robots' appearance is controversial. This unique feature can make it easier for humans to build emotional connections compared to other robot types. The professional responsibility in this field is to think about the necessity and applications of anthropomorphization with the potential risks of co-existing with robots. Preventing discrimination between the human species and humanoid robots can also be a challenge we need to think about.

## Themes:

(Primary) Promotion of Human Values, Anthropomorphization, Fairness and Non-discrimination, Identity, Social meaning of Humaniod Robots,

(Secondary) Human Control of Technology, Human Right, Safety and Security, Accountability, Professional responsibility, Government

- Can people accept the external appearance of a humanoid robot? How will robot's human traits influence the way people treat them?[1][2]
  - "When things go wrong with robots in Sci-Fi, they almost always take human form.
     Beyond the "robots out of control" trope, there's the psychological factors that come to play as we can't decide how to treat them, or how they should treat us."[1]
- What do the children's social and moral relationships with a humanoid robot look like? How do children perceive humanoid robots?[3]
  - "The interview data showed that the majority of children believed that Robovie had mental states (e.g., was intelligent and had feelings) and was a social being (e.g., could be a friend, offer comfort, and be trusted with secrets)."[3]

- Should we introduce humanoid robots to young children? If so, would it affect the child's interaction with other people based on their lack of ability to differentiate between humanoids and human beings? How can machines affect children's behavior and interaction based on their age and cognition level?
  - "In terms of Robovie's moral standing, children believed that Robovie deserved fair treatment and should not be harmed psychologically but did not believe that Robovie was entitled to its own liberty (Robovie could be bought and sold) or civil rights (in terms of voting rights and deserving compensation for work performed)."[3]
- Since the humanoid robots only work for profit, will their involvement undermine society's trust?[4]
  - "Cooperation is a key feature of our species, essential for social life. And trust and generosity are crucial in differentiating successful groups from unsuccessful ones. If everyone pitches in and sacrifices in order to help the group, everyone should benefit. When this behavior breaks down, however, the very notion of a public good disappears, and everyone suffers. The fact that AI might meaningfully reduce our ability to work together is extremely concerning."[4]
- Should we program humanoid robots to have emotion? If so, would they deserve to be treated humanely? Should they possess rights and accountabilities?[5]
  - "If we did want to build a robot with real sensations, how should we proceed? When I ask my students this question, they often respond with "Why would anyone want to do that?" That's a good question that reflects an understanding that robots, as we usually think of them, don't feel anything, and so can't suffer. That's why we think they're ideal for jobs that would be dangerous to people, like fixing damaged nuclear facilities."[5]
- How could humanoid robots make some humans believe that they do have feelings even if it is not true? What can be the potential impact that some people believe humanoid robots have feelings when they actually do not?
  - "The results revealed that the developed robot has a positive effect on the teacher's impression about reliability and sympathy."[6]
- Can humanoid robots be moral without sensations? If not, how can people stay in control of the fast-developing complex artificial intelligence? How can people protect themselves against unintended consequences caused by humanoid robots? Who should take the responsibility if it happens?
  - "The conceptions of morality and creativity interplay with linguistic human beings instead of non-linguistic humanoid robots, as humanoid robots are indeed docile automata that cannot be responsible for their actions."

- Do people hold a humanoid robot morally accountable for the harm it causes? Who should take more responsibility if the humanoid robots cause harm?[8]
  - "Sixty-five percent of the participants attributed some level of moral accountability to Robovie. Statistically, participants held Robovie less accountable than they would a human, but more accountable than they would a vending machine." [8]
- What considerations do we need to make when maintaining a society where humans coexist with humanoid robots? Should humanoid robots be fairly treated like humans?[10]
  - "Do robots have moral and legal rights the right not to be tortured, the right to consent to sex (can you consent to your own programming)? As Jinks points out, if robots are indistinguishable from humans but have restrictions placed upon their behaviour and movement, "aren't we legislating discrimination?""[10]

#### **Resources:**

1. Thomas Hornigold (December 07, 2017). Why Humanoid Robots Are Still So Hard to Make Useful. Singularity Hub. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from

#### https://singularityhub.com/2017/12/07/why-the-most-useful-robots-still-dont-look-much-like-us/

- Ryan Hickman (April 10, 2019). Humanoid Robots are the Wrong Answer to the Right Problem. Medium. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from <u>https://medium.com/@ryanhickman/humanoid-robots-are-the-wrong-answer-to-the-right-problem-28b6bd8370f4</u>
- Kahn, P. H., Jr., Kanda, T., Ishiguro, H., Freier, N. G., Severson, R. L., Gill, B. T., Ruckert, J. H., & Shen, S. (2012). "Robovie, you'll have to go into the closet now": Children's social and moral relationships with a humanoid robot. Developmental Psychology, 48(2), 303–314. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from

# https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027033

- 4. Nicholas A. Christakis (August 30, 2019). How AI Will Rewire Us. The Atlantic. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2019/04/robots-human-relationships/583204/">https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2019/04/robots-human-relationships/583204/</a>
- 5. William S. Robinson (June 6, 2011). Challenges for a Humanoid Robot. On the Human: a project of the National Humanities Center. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from <u>https://nationalhumanitiescenter.org/on-the-human/2011/06/challenges-for-a-humanoid-robot/</u>
- Kanda, T., Kamasima, M., Imai, M. et al (2007). A humanoid robot that pretends to listen to route guidance from a human. Auton Robot 22, 87. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020 from <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10514-006-9007-6</u>
- Chakraborty, Sanjit. (2018). Can humanoid robots be moral? Ethics in Science and Environmental Politics. 18. 49-60. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/338512662 Can humanoid robots be moral</u>
- 8. Peter H. Kahn, Takayuki Kanda, Hiroshi Ishiguro, Brian T. Gill, Jolina H. Ruckert, Solace Shen, Heather E. Gary, Aimee L. Reichert, Nathan G. Freier, and Rachel L. Severson (2012). Do people hold a humanoid

robot morally accountable for the harm it causes? In *Proceedings of the seventh annual ACM/IEEE international conference on Human-Robot Interaction (HRI '12)*. Association for Computing Machinery, New York, NY, USA, 33–40. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from DOI:

https://doi.org/10.1145/2157689.2157696

- Sam Jinks (November 11, 2019). The ethics of human robots: Sam Jinks brings an artist's perspective to the discourse. The Conversation. Retrieved Nov 19, 2020, from <u>https://theconversation.com/the-ethics-of-human-robots-sam-jinks-brings-an-artists-perspective-to-the-discourse-86228</u>
- Stephy Chung (November 2, 2019). Meet Sophia: The robot who laughs, smiles and frowns just like us. CNN. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from <u>https://www.cnn.com/style/article/sophia-robot-artificial-intelligence-smart-creativity/index.html</u>

# **Companion Robot**



#### Story:

#### Year 2035

Due to the pressure of the aging society in Japan, companion robots became a popular trend, especially in elder care. Kazuki is a 70-year-old man who lives by himself. His children are worried about him since they live in different cities. To better take care of Kazuki, his children decide to buy a companion robot. This senior care robot's job mainly is to take care of older people, and if an emergency happens, it will report to the families and doctors. Also, communicating with companion robots might be able to decrease the risk of depression and dementia since it can help the care recipients to relax and maintain a good mood.

However, Kazuki is not that happy with this change. His children visit him less after having this robot as they assume that it will fulfill their father's every necessary need, including emotional and physical support. Furthermore, Kazuki feels an absence of privacy as the humanoid robot monitors him 24-7 even when he goes to the bathroom or takes a shower. Kazuki also feels he is monitored and imprisoned. For instance, the robot is programmed to peer around Kazuki, and his children can view his location as the robot updates his location by real-time streaming service. His children can even interfere with Kazuki's life by ordering the robot to encourage and guide him back to the designated area.

Moreover, Kazuki is not comfortable communicating with the robot because he does not feel any sincerity behind the robot's words, especially when it uses emotional expressions. The first reason is that he feels embarrassed talking to a machine, especially in front of other people. Kazuki complains to his children, 'Only kids talk and make friends with a doll.' Another reason is that he is aware that robots only mimic human behaviors and do not resonate with the meaning behind the words. Kazuki doubts

that the companion robots positively affect care recipients' mental health, as the commercial said. Because of the reduced visit from Kazuki's family and superficial communications provided by the companion robot, Kazuki feels more lonely than he did before he had this robot.

#### Introduction:

A Companion Robot is a robot designed to provide companionship towards human beings, especially patients, children, or seniors. The formats of the companion robots are not all the same. Some look cute and imitate animals' appearances with fur, which can provide more emotional support. The care recipients can interact with them by touching them and talking to them. Some can only understand simple orders and connect with hospitals for healthcare services. Currently, the elder care robot is a companion robot that is primarily used in care homes, and, as such, it is seen as a solution to the needs of an aging society. However, there are uncertainties that to what extent companion robots can replace human caregivers with the consideration of potential harms.

#### Themes:

(Primary) Human Right, Safety and Security, Human Control of Technology, Promotion of Human Values

(Secondry) Professional Responsibility, Anthropomorphization, Identity, Fairness and Nondiscrimination, Accountability

- What are some social issues behind substituting a robot for human care or companionship?[4][8]
  - "This population problem is already very real in countries like Japan, where there will be an estimated shortage of 1 million caregivers by 2025. The U.S. is facing a similar dilemma as the percentage of people aged 65 or older is expected to rise to roughly 26% by 2050."[4]
- Can companion robots be physically and psychologically beneficial to care recipients in ways that are more effective than human caregivers?[1][3]
  - Content analysis identified 3 key benefits of and 3 barriers to the use of PARO. Main benefits include: reducing negative emotion and behavioral symptoms, improving social engagement, and promoting positive mood and quality of care experience. Key barriers are: cost and workload, infection concerns, and stigma and ethical issues."[1]
- How well are Companion Robots accepted by elderly people?[5]

- "The acceptance of care robots has so far been rather poor, despite the potential benefits they are meant to provide." [5]
- When receiving care from companion robots, would care recipients receive less care from humans? Would care recipients face psychological effects from interacting more with humanoid robots than humans?[2][5]
  - "The worry is that the use of robots in elder care for tasks such as lifting, carrying, or even cleaning, might result in a reduction in the amount of human social contact that an elderly person experiences."[2]
- How will the Companion Robot affect human rights, especially privacy?[2]
  - "Our second concern is that there is a risk that monitoring could infringe on the right to privacy. The privacy of people in general should be respected"[2]
- Will people feel embarrassed and uncomfortable when interacting with companion robots, since they are talking to a machine? How could we prevent it?[1][6]
  - "Some cases described individuals as appearing embarrassed about interacting with PARO especially in front of others, and this might have influenced their reactions."[1]
- Would people feel they lose control since their life is getting 'arranged' by care robots? Will people feel they lose their dignity and independence? Which one is better compared to taken care of by human caregivers?
  - "Such robots could make elderly people feel that they had even less control over their lives than when they are dependent on human nursing care."[2]
- Is it deception to have emotional connections with companion robots? Can companion robots give true caring if emotional connections are based on deceptions?[2][6]
  - "For an individual to benefit significantly from ownership of a robot pet they must systematically delude themselves regarding the real nature of their relation with the animal."[2]
- Who should control Companion Robots? Doctors, families, or users?[2]
  - "Robot technology that was under the control of an elderly person could empower them and increase their independence."[2]

# **Resources:**

 Hung, L., Liu, C., Woldum, E. et al. (2019). The benefits of and barriers to using a social robot PARO in care settings: a scoping review. BMC Geriatr 19, 232. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-019-1244-6</u> 2. Sharkey, A., Sharkey, N. (2012). Granny and the robots: ethical issues in robot care for the elderly. Ethics Inf Technol 14, 27–40. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from

#### https://doi.org/10.1007/s10676-010-9234-6

- Corinne Purtill (October 4, 2019). Stop Me if You've Heard This One: A Robot and a Team of Irish Scientists Walk Into a Senior Living Home. Time. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from <a href="https://time.com/longform/senior-care-robot/">https://time.com/longform/seniorcare-robot/</a>
- 4. Jason Walker (July 24, 2019). The Future is Elder Care Robots. Waypoint Robotics. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020 from

#### https://waypointrobotics.com/blog/elder-care-robots/

 Johansson Pajala, Rose Marie, Gustafsson, Christine (June 13, 2020). Significant challenges when introducing care robots in Swedish elder care. Disability and Rehabilitation: Assistive Technology. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from

#### https://doi.org/10.1080/17483107.2020.1773549

6. Wachsmuth, Ipke. (Apr. 2018). "Robots Like Me: Challenges and Ethical Issues in Aged Care." Frontiers in psychology vol. 9 432. 3. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00432. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020 from

#### https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5892289/

- Melanie Henwood (Nov 22, 2019). Why the idea of 'care robots' could be bad news for the elderly. World Economic Forum, LSE Business Review. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020 from <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2019/11/care-robots-ai-4ir-elderly-social/</u>
- Salvini P. (2015) On Ethical, Legal and Social Issues of Care Robots. In: Mohammed S., Moreno J., Kong K., Amirat Y. (eds) Intelligent Assistive Robots. Springer Tracts in Advanced Robotics, vol 106. Springer, Cham. Retrieved Nov 17, 2020, from

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-12922-8 17

# **Biomechatronics:**



#### Story:

#### Year 2025

Jacob's best friend Noah is an amputee that lost his left arm in an accident. Noah was having a hard time adjusting to normal life without his arm and basic prosthetics didn't have enough control for him to comfortably complete everyday tasks like driving and cooking. In an effort to help eliminate his disability and be able to function like he did before the accident Noah got a biomechatronic left arm surgically implanted. The implant responds to his thoughts as if it were the arm he was born with, but comes with the added benefits of being stronger and having different attachments and tools, such as a peeler and knife to help with cooking, various tools like screwdrivers and wrenches, it even replaces his cell phone allowing him to send messages and take calls. In addition to this the arm keeps track of Noah's health and notifies him when to see a doctor. Noah and Jacob now joke about how Noah has become a real life cyborg.

Out of curiosity of his friends' new arm, Jacob decides to do some research on biomechatronics to learn more about the field. In his research he finds there are many different types of biomechatronics, but they serve two main purposes, to eliminate disability and to improve functions of the human body. He had no idea that people without a medical need for biomechatronics could still get implants. At first he's taken aback, why would people put robotic parts into their body if they don't need it, but then he remembered all of the features of Noah's new arm. It did much more than his arm ever could. And so he started looking at biomechatronics that might interest him.

#### Fast Forward 10 Years

The year is 2035, Jacob and Noah are getting lunch at a diner. Once they finished their meals and paid they made their way to the exit. Before Noah can reach for the door Jason holds out his arm as his hand extends forward from the wrist revealing his newest addition to his body's biomechatronics.

"Another one? How many do you need to get before you're not human?" Noah asks concerned. Ever since Noah got his new arm Jacob has been getting more biomechatronics. Jacob now has an implant that indicates true north, a visual implant to refine his sight, and a RFID chip. None are visible, but Noah worries his friend will never be satisfied with the implants he gets and will always want more. Jacob is aware of Noah's concern, but he doesn't see a problem, what's wrong with improving one's senses and functions to live a better life. Isn't that what the technology was created for? He replies to Noah nonselauntly walking out the diner door, "If being a cyborg is wrong, I don't want to be right."

#### Introduction:

Biomechatronics is the integration of mechanical and electrical technology with biological organisms in an effort to improve and/or expand biological functions. The growing field currently has two main objectives: to use robotics in order to eliminate a disability and to expand the capabilities of the human body. Biomechatronics designed to eliminate disabilities include devices to help people who are paralysed or have cerebral palsy be able to move around, as well as high grade prosthetics. On the other hand biomechatronics have been developed that allow people to see in multiple spectrums, detect atmospheric pressure, and even gauge radiation levels.

#### Themes:

Primary: Identity, Human Rights, Human Control of Technology, Fairness and Non-discrimination, Government

Secondary: Accountability, Safety and Security, Professional Responsibility, Transparency/ Explainability

- Will the government have to regulate biomechatronics like the FDA regulates food and drugs?
   [4] [15]
  - a. "In 2016 together with electronic civil rights and civil liberties researcher and activist Rich MacKinnon, a list of Cyborg Civil Rights were proposed at SXSW. The rights exposed the redefinition and defence of cyborg civil liberties and the sanctity of cyborg bodies. It also foresaw a battle for the ownership, licensing, and control of augmented, alternative, and synthetic anatomies; the communication, data and telemetry produced by them; and the very definition of what it means to be human." [4]
  - "Next week," Herr said, "I'm going to present to the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, and I'm going to try to convince CMS to grant the appropriate code language and pricing so that this technology can be made available to the patients who need it."
     [15]
- 2. Should Noah's new arm be covered by insurance?
  - a. "The BiOM is one of the costlier prosthetics on the market until January of this year insurance companies reimbursed physicians anywhere from \$50,000 to \$150,000 for the devices, according to BiOM. Although the device is covered by the U.S. Defense Dept., the Veterans Affairs Dept., and various private worker's compensation plans, the device

remains in reimbursement limbo at the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS)." [15]

- 3. Is there such a thing as going 'too far' with a biomechatronic implant? [22]
  - a. "I feel like a lot of robotics is developing systems because we can, not because we should. With the biomechatronics, it's a great application because we are satisfying that interest and that need to build these systems, but it's definitely for a good purpose, to end disability." [22]
- 4. As more people get biomecatronic implants could a new form of discrimination appear? [24]
  - a. "After a long battle with the UK authorities, Harbisson's passport now carries a photo of him wearing his eyeborg, making him the world's first government-recognised cyborg."
     [24]
- 5. How will Noah having biomechatronics affect his opportunities? For example, will he be allowed to play competitive sports?
  - a. "Herr is in no doubt that this is where the technology is heading and his ambitions for it are huge. He says: "I envisage a world in which the technology is so advanced and the human/machine interaction so profound that we can rid the world of disability... and that's the goal: an end to disability." [10]
- 6. Would having many biomechatronic implants make Jacob a different type of human or even another species? [10] [18] [23]
  - a. "All of these advances derive, claims Herr, from a concentrated effort to understand the human body better and to emulate it. He says: "Building a bionic limb that has the profound versatility of the human limb is incredibly hard. Right now when you open up your closet, you see lots of shoes. When I open up my closet, I see lots of legs. I have a leg for running, I have a leg for climbing I have about eight pairs. It's a challenge to build all that capability into a single limb. The human leg is so adaptable and versatile." [10]
  - b. "Pau Prats is a cyborg-artist from Barcelona, and he can perceive ultraviolet radiation. What initially began as basic research for his final year of high school, has become an artistic journey into the frontiers of future human evolution. The 18 year old Catalan is a member of Transpecies Society, an interdisciplinary collective and social project that explores new senses and organs while advocating for non-human identities. It is through their guidance that Prats became a cyborg." [18]
- 7. How will biomechatronics change how we interact with technology? [3] [8]

- a. "Unfortunately, technological progress means my chip is already relatively behind the current technology and it will take a surgical procedure to upgrade it, albeit minor." [3]
- b. "UA medical student Ben Conner is part of a team that studies the use of robotic exoskeletons. Kids with the disorder wear a wireless control system around their waists and the exoskeleton works with muscles in the legs to propel the body forward and create a more normal walking pattern." [8]
- 8. Should biomechatronics be something that everyone learns about? [17]
  - a. "Biomechatronics offers many opportunities for our students at Markham Woods that will appeal to many of our families. Because Biomechatronics combines biology, mechanics, and electronics, it gives us a way to provide students with skills and knowledge that can be used many different ways." [17]

#### **Resources:**

- 1. Kirby · Published: March 8, Robert. "Kirby: Meeting the Real 'Bionic Man' Conjures Dreams of Other Magic Body Parts." *The Salt Lake Tribune*, 8 Mar. 2018, <u>www.sltrib.com/news/health/2018/03/08/kirby-meeting-the-real-bionic-man-conjures-dreams-of-other-magic-body-parts/</u>.
- 2. Bushko, Renata G. Future of Health Technology. IOS Press, 2002.
- Cuthbertson, Anthony. "Swedish Cyborg Craze Sees Thousands of Swedes Insert Chips into Their Hands." *The Independent*, Independent Digital News and Media, 26 Oct. 2018, <u>www.independent.co.uk/life-</u> <u>style/gadgets-and-tech/news/sweden-cyborg-rfid-chips-biohackers-biohax-a8601601.html</u>.
- 4. "Cyborg Bill of Rights." *Cyborgfoundation*, 2016, www.cyborgfoundation.com/#:~:text=THE CYBORG BILL OF RIGHTS V1.&text=In 2016 together with electronic,the sanctity of cyborg bodies.
- 5. Australian Associated Press, director. *Cyborg Man, Who Sees Colour as Sound, Calls for Cyborg Rights Video. The Guardian*, 21 Aug. 2015, <u>www.theguardian.com/world/video/2015/aug/21/cyborg-man-who-sees-colour-as-sound-calls-for-cyborg-rights-video</u>.
- Desai, Jaydev P., et al. "Guest Editorial to the Special Letters Issue on Biomedical Robotics and Biomechatronics—BioRob." *Guest Editorial to the Special Letters Issue on Biomedical Robotics and Biomechatronics-BioRob - IEEE Journals & Magazine*, 18 Aug. 2009, ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/5208614.
- 7. DIYBio. "Codes." DIYbio, 18 Mar. 2018, diybio.org/codes/.
- Dowd, Bridget. "UA, NAU Team Using Exoskeleton To Improve Mobility For Kids With Cerebral Palsy." KJZZ, 24 Apr. 2020, kjzz.org/content/1541556/ua-nau-team-using-exoskeleton-improve-mobility-kidscerebral-palsy.
- E&T editorial staff. "Mind-Controlled Bionic Arm with Sense of Touch 'Could Be Available in Two Years'." RSS, 30 Apr. 2020, eandt.theiet.org/content/articles/2020/04/mind-controlled-bionic-arm-with-sense-oftouch-could-be-available-in-two-years/.

- Fanning, Paul. "How Biomechatronic Prosthetics Are Changing the Face of Disability." Eureka, 13 Mar. 2014, <u>www.eurekamagazine.co.uk/design-engineering-features/technology/how-biomechatronic-prosthetics-are-changing-the-face-of-disability/60092/</u>.
- 11. Ferng, Alice. *Medgadget*, 3 Dec. 2019, <u>www.medgadget.com/2019/12/dr-hugh-herr-founder-of-bionx-on-the-superpowers-of-bionic-technologies.html</u>.
- 12. Freudenrich, Craig. "How Biomechatronics Works." *Current and Future Uses of Biomechatronics*, HowStuffWorks, 27 Jan. 2020, science.howstuffworks.com/biomechatronics4.htm.
- Friedrich, Oliver, et al. "Single Muscle Fibre Biomechanics and Biomechatronics The Challenges, the Pitfalls and the Future." *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology*, Pergamon, 27 June 2019, www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1357272519301347.
- 14. Harbisson, Neil. *Neil Harbisson: I Listen to Color | TED Talk*, TED Talks, June 2012, www.ted.com/talks/neil harbisson i listen to color?language=en.
- 15. Johnson, Brian. "Will Medicare Patients Be Left out of the Bionics Revolution?" *BetaBoston*, 22 Apr. 2014, www.betaboston.com/news/2014/04/22/will-medicare-patients-be-left-out-of-the-bionics-revolution/.
- 16. Jorgensen, Ellen. *TED*, June 2012, www.ted.com/talks/ellen jorgensen biohacking you can do it too?language=en.
- 17. Markham Woods Middle School. "Biomechatronics Program Of Exploration." *Biomechatronics*, 2018, <u>www.mwms.scps.k12.fl.us/STUDENTS/Biomechatronics</u>.
- 18. Biohackinfo News. "Meet Pau Prats, the Cyborg with a Radiation Sensing Organ." *Biohackinfo*, 6 June 2019, biohackinfo.com/news-pau-prats-uv-ultraviolet-sense/.
- 19. Mwamba, Jay. "Grove School's Hao Su Leads \$3m NSF 'Perceptive and Adaptive Soft' Wearable Robot Project." Grove School's Hao Su Leads \$3m NSF 'Perceptive and Adaptive Soft' Wearable Robot Project | The City College of New York, 30 Sept. 2020, www.ccny.cuny.edu/news/grove-schools-hao-su-leads-3mnsf-perceptive-and-adaptive-soft-wearable-robot-project.
- 20. Riso, Ron, et al. "Neural Implants." *Biomechatronics*, 2018, biomech.media.mit.edu/portfolio\_page/neural-interface-technology-for-advanced-prosthetic-limbs/.
- 21. Samuel, Sigal. "How Biohackers Are Trying to Upgrade Their Brains, Their Bodies and Human Nature." *Vox*, Vox, 25 June 2019, <u>www.vox.com/future-perfect/2019/6/25/18682583/biohacking-transhumanism-human-augmentation-genetic-engineering-crispr</u>.
- Smith, Dom. "MIT Innovators: Matt Carney [Biomechatronics Design Engineer]." The Martin Trust Center for MIT Entrepreneurship, MIT Innovators, 26 Mar. 2018, entrepreneurship.mit.edu/mit-innovators-mattcarney-biomechatronics-design-engineer/.
- Tűndik, Zoltán. "Cyborgs and Transpecies Fireside Chat with Catalan Cyborg Artist, Manel Muñoz at TCE2019 Prague." PICANTE Today - Hot News Today, 22 July 2019, picante.today/latestnews/2019/07/22/60256/cyborgs-and-transpecies-fireside-chat-with-catalan-cyborg-artist-manel-munozat-tce2019-prague/.

24. Bryant , Ross. "Cyborg Artist Neil Harbisson Uses His Eyeborg to Listen to Colour." *Dezeen*, 19 Dec. 2016, <u>www.dezeen.com/2013/11/20/interview-with-human-cyborg-neil-harbisson/</u>.

# **Industrial Robots**







Story:

#### Year 2030

Sam is working as a cigar roller in Florida, A job that she has had for the past few years and is good at, though these skills are not easily directly transferable to another job. In the past, Torcedors (cigar rollers), were predominantly female, and this has stayed true to this day, as most of Sam's coworkers are also female. Up until recently, hand rolled cigars were revered for the high level of quality they exhibited, however, as automation becomes increasingly adept at achieving the same results, the value of hand rolling lessens to the point where many Torcedors working with Sam begin being laid off, and their work has been automated.

Sam notices that, even considering the smaller number to begin with, her male coworkers have been replaced far less frequently than her female coworkers, on top of the fact that most of the non cigar-rolling jobs at her workplace already are male occupied. After a year, she ends up being laid off as well, alongside a number of coworkers. Many of Torcedors, Sam included, are part of a group chat that they continue to use even though they are no longer coworkers, and a number of them express frustration after losing their job.

"How is this even legal? It's ridiculous..."

"Not only legal but it might as well be encouraged. Have you even seen how much automation is incentivized?"

"Well that's what happens when legislation is decades behind. God forbid the government is proactive with protecting our livelihood"

"I guess we all just need to get robot handling jobs instead, since we 'unskilled laborers' are all capable of doing so"

"Well that worked just fine for Jim and Victor"

"Yeah I wonder why, lol"

Sam's feelings mirror that of her coworkers, and she often finds she needs to ignore the chat to avoid getting angry when the topic is brought up. Knowing that the difficulty she, as well as others, are going through at the moment is avoidable only makes it more annoying, and she finds herself wishing that she were able to help prevent this from happening to others. Though she knows it will be difficult, she decides that she would like to campaign for more worker friendly policies in the face of automation.

#### Introduction:

Industrial Robots are, in general, any type of robot that is used in manufacturing. Their form is typically suited to exactly the kind of motions and workload they are expected to handle in regular operation. These robots are typically employed to do tasks that have a high degree of repeatability or 'routineness'[1], such as picking and placing objects, or aiding in the assembly of parts. Industrial robots have the potential to increase efficiency and quality, while on the downside 'taking' jobs that would otherwise go to people. While industrial robots do displace work, they also create work in the form of

designing, working with, or maintaining these robots, which can help lessen the negative impact of job displacement.

Themes: Government, Fairness/Nondiscrimination, Human Rights, Safety/Security, Identity

- Will automation on its own be able to counterbalance the amount of jobs that it displaces with an equal, or greater number of new jobs?[5][6]
  - "In the 19th century, as automation of some tasks was ongoing, other technological developments generated employment opportunities in new occupations. These included jobs for line workers, engineers, machinists, repairmen, conductors, managers, and financiers"[6]
- If automation will not result in more jobs, will there be a feasible way to implement policy, or some other incentives to ensure that there is not a net loss in jobs?
  - "These interventions might include removing incentives for excessive automation (such as the preferential treatment of capital equipment) and implementing new policies designed to rebalance the direction of technological change"[6]
- For workers displaced by automation who are also able to get one of the new jobs that is afforded or created by automation, will this process be quick enough that they would be able to get right back to work, or would they still be displaced for a considerable amount of time?
- In the time period between the automation being implemented, and the additional jobs that arise from that automation, should the workers that have been displaced have some sort of financial compensation to ensure they stay on their feet until they are able to get one of the new jobs?
  - This, along with many of the following questions has the potential to be solved with the right kind of automation policy by the government in order to ensure those displaced by automation are not too adversely affected.
    - i. Alternatively, should employers be incentivized to provide job training to workers who are going to be displaced? For example, someone who will lose their job to a technology is able to receive job training to be able to maintain that technology, and therefore is able to keep their job at that company.
    - ii. As we get more and more capable of automating complex tasks that were previously considered unfit to be done by robots, and the realm of jobs that are untouched by automation dwindles, would something like a universal basic income be necessary? Would an idealistic financial world even be feasible?

- iii. For people who are privileged enough to make more money than they need to, should there be a societal obligation to accept a lower salary in order to allow for the possibility of more workers, ideally those who have been displaced by industrial robots?
- Automation, like in the case of the story, can disproportionately displace groups that already
  face disadvantages in the workplace[1]. How will we ensure that, for all people who are
  displaced by automation, we are able to provide an equal opportunity for work elsewhere, as
  well as ensure that already disadvantaged groups aren't being displaced more rapidly than
  others?
  - Some jobs with higher numbers of female workers are "more insulated from displacement by technology"[1], meaning there is the potential for this to naturally offset disproportionate displacement elsewhere.
- In some cases, the work that a human does might be very harsh on their body, or have other severe consequences to their health. If this process is able to be automated, is it better that they have the opportunity to work a job that will harm them, or is it better that they are put out of work, and are able to better maintain their health?

## **Resources:**

- Brussevich, M., Dabla-Norris, M. E., & Khalid, S. (2019). *Is Technology Widening the Gender Gap? Automation and the Future of Female Employment*. International Monetary Fund. <u>https://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=8p-</u> <u>dDwAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PT6&dq=automation+job+displacement&ots=Zt5yz8zLqV&sig=4at0s2Hxo0z4NG</u> <u>1fhIQFWPxfH3g#v=onepage&q=automation%20job%20displacement&f=false</u>
- Wakslak, C., Kim, J., & Quinn, E. (2019, July). Fairness Perceptions of Job Displacement Due to Automation and Outsourcing. In *Academy of Management Proceedings* (Vol. 2019, No. 1, p. 19303). Briarcliff Manor, NY 10510: Academy of Management. <u>https://journals.aom.org/doi/abs/10.5465/AMBPP.2019.19303abstract</u>
- 3. Collier, D. A. (1983). The service sector revolution: The automation of services. *Long Range Planning*, *16*(6), 10-20. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/002463018390002X</u>
- Acemoglu, D., & Restrepo, P. (2018). Artificial intelligence, automation and work (No. w24196). National Bureau of Economic Research. <u>https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\_papers/w24196/w24196.pdf</u>
- Wilson, H. J., Daugherty, P., & Bianzino, N. (2017). The jobs that artificial intelligence will create. *MIT Sloan* Management Review, 58(4), 14. <u>https://www.maximo.ae/media/1306/the-jobs-that-artificial-intelligence-will-create-2-1.pdf</u>
- Acemoglu, D., & Restrepo, P. (2019). Automation and new tasks: how technology displaces and reinstates labor. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 33(2), 3-30. <u>https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/jep.33.2.3</u>

Hägele, M., Nilsson, K., Pires, J. N., & Bischoff, R. (2016). Industrial robotics. In Springer handbook of robotics (pp. 1385-1422). Springer, Cham. <u>https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-32552-1\_54#Sec1</u>

# **Military Robots**





#### Story:

#### Year 2040

Darius works as a government researcher in Maryland, specializing in military robotics. While Darius used to have more control over what research he was able to conduct, his higher ups have been consistently pushing him more towards the inevitability of looking into robotic solutions that might be used in battle. While Darius is made uncomfortable by the idea, it would be very difficult for him to find another job at the moment, and he thinks that he may be able to either dissuade his superiors from pushing him in this direction, or be able to come up with some solution that is potentially.

Understanding that Darius is concerned about the direction of his work, one of his higher ups attempts to help convince him that this work is not inherently bad: "Automation could even help prevent loss of life, a robotic system will be far less prone to error; When soldiers are stressed or tired, they are more likely to miss, incorrectly evaluate a situation, or even friendly fire. For reasons like these, a robotic solution may be capable of reducing the amount of casualties, while at the same time potentially being more effective." While Darius understands that reducing the number of casualties is a good thing, and can even further prevent loss of life by lowering the potential for further insurgents to enter the fight, he is still against working on an automated system that can take someone's life.

Previously Darius had only worked on automated systems that either prevented loss of life, such as bomb defusal robots, or were simply used as tools by soldiers, such as recon robots. His increasing discomfort in straying any further from these applications leaves him with a difficult decision to make: He either continues to work, and aids in creating something he does not want to exist, or he quits his job and is forced to find work elsewhere, which would put him in a dangerous position with the current economy. Additionally, Darius could go one step further and actively protest against the creation of such automated implements, which would most likely result in him being fired, but would also make it even more difficult for him to get a new job, as he has seen how difficult it is for whistleblowers and the like to do just that.

#### Introduction:

Military robots are autonomous platforms used by the military for a variety of roles. Currently, military robots take non-lethal roles, such as disposing of live explosives or being used as reconnaissance tools by soldiers. Automated defense systems such as the Samsung SGR-1 do now exist though, and are capable of autonomously firing a weapon, though the SGR-1 in particular is stationary. Aerial drones are currently used as well, though they do not operate entirely autonomously. Some missile systems for example also have an autonomous portion of their usage, i.e. a missile package that is capable of splitting up and seeking out individual targets. [2][3]

Themes: Government, Safety and Security, Fairness/Nondiscrimination, Identity, Anthropomorphization

- Should an autonomous system have the ability to take a human life without any human intervention? If so, how might this affect legal and ethical concerns in other domains or robotics where loss of life is accidental? Additionally, to what degree of certainty must the system reach before it is allowed to 'take the shot', or whatever it may be?
  - a. One possible opinion is that autonomous weaponry of this type should not exist whatsoever, and this opinion has been urged upon the UN[11]
- 2. Military equipment that is already in use, such as a land mine[2], has the potential to kill without human intervention, and it has no knowledge of who triggers it. It can be argued that the land mine has some form of agency, do we treat robots the same way? How can it be acceptable for a land mine to kill someone, but not acceptable for a robot to?
  - a. "However, in general, traditional weapons have a very low autonomous power compared to the new generation of military robots." [2]
- 3. If the actions of the robot result in a wrongful death, who is responsible for this? If this responsibility is shared, how much is each associated party responsible?[2][6][9]
  - a. Responsibility for cases such as this can be defined as a 'chain of responsibility', wherein any member associated with the decision that lead to the incident holds some amount of responsibility. Politicians may be responsible at a higher level, military commanders at a level below that, soldiers at a level lower still, and the robot itself at the lowest level.[2]
- 4. These robots will need to use what data they can gather from the environment in order to make decisions, including who it is they are attacking. Biases, particularly racial biases or others based on physical appearance, are already common, how much would this affect these robots and their decisions?
  - a. Facial recognition can become increasingly inaccurate when identifying people of specific minorities[21]. Mistakes that come from such an inaccuracy could potentially involve the loss of life of a completely unrelated party.
- The ease of use of these robotic systems may make it even easier to carry out terror attacks. Should governments ensure that these systems do not become accessible to independent individuals and groups? [4]
- 6. It is possible that a robot of this manner may be produced with some vulnerability in programming, and is then able to be hacked by someone. If there is loss of life related to this incident, is it the fault of the manufacturer? [4]
- 7. Does the lack of human error[19] justify the use of automated soldiers, if they prove to be better at preventing the deaths of noncombatants?

a. Precision can be an important factor when it comes to war; "needlessly harming innocents can turn the populace against the counterinsurgency"[22], reducing these needless casualties can in turn prevent further deaths in the future.

#### **Resources:**

- Marchant, G. E., Allenby, B., Arkin, R., & Barrett, E. T. (2011). International governance of autonomous military robots. *Colum. Sci. & Tech. L. Rev.*, *12*, 272. https://heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/cstlr12&id=272&collection=journals&index=
- 2. Hellström, T. (2013). On the moral responsibility of military robots. *Ethics and information technology*, *15*(2), 99-107. <u>https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/s10676-012-9301-2.pdf</u>
- 3. Voth, D. (2004). A new generation of military robots. *IEEE Intelligent Systems*, 19(4), 2-3. https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/1333028
- Khurshid, J., & Bing-Rong, H. (2004, December). Military robots-a glimpse from today and tomorrow. In ICARCV 2004 8th Control, Automation, Robotics and Vision Conference, 2004. (Vol. 1, pp. 771-777). IEEE. <u>https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/1468925</u>
- 5. Lin, P., Abney, K., & Bekey, G. A. (Eds.). (2012). *Robot ethics: the ethical and social implications of robotics*. Intelligent Robotics and Autonomous Agents series.
- De Boisboissel, G. (2017, May). Is it sensible to grant autonomous decision-making to military robots of the future?. In 2017 International Conference on Military Technologies (ICMT) (pp. 738-742). IEEE. <u>https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/7988854</u>
- Schulzke, M. (2011). Robots as weapons in just wars. *Philosophy & Technology*, 24(3), 293. <u>https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/s13347-011-0028-5.pdf</u>
- 8. Singer, P. W. (2009). Military robots and the laws of war. *The New Atlantis*, (23), 25-45. https://www.jstor.org/stable/43152939?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents\_
- Noorman, M., & Johnson, D. G. (2014). Negotiating autonomy and responsibility in military robots. *Ethics and Information Technology*, 16(1), 51-62. <u>https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/s10676-013-9335-0.pdf</u>
- 10. Subbaraman, N. (2013, September 29). Soldiers. Retrieved December 02, 2020, from <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/technology/soldiers-3-robots-military-bots-get-awards-nicknames-funerals-</u> <u>4B11215746</u>
- Bowcott, Owen. "UN Urged to Ban 'Killer Robots' before They Can Be Developed." The Guardian, Guardian News and Media, 9 Apr. 2015, <u>www.theguardian.com/science/2015/apr/09/un-urged-to-ban-killer-</u> <u>robots-before-they-can-be-developed</u>.
- 12. Davies, Ross. "Dumb or Smart? The Future of Military Robots." Army Technology@2x, 30 Jan. 2020, <a href="http://www.army-technology.com/features/dumb-or-smart-the-future-of-military-robots/">www.army-technology.com/features/dumb-or-smart-the-future-of-military-robots/</a>.

- Lauterborn, David. "Goliath Tracked Mine: The Beetle That Started the ROV Craze." HistoryNet, HistoryNet, 13 Apr. 2016, <u>www.historynet.com/goliath-tracked-mine-the-beetle-that-started-the-rovcraze.htm</u>.
- 14. Noorman, Merel, and Deborah G. Johnson. "Negotiating Autonomy and Responsibility in Military Robots." Ethics Inf Technol, 18 Feb. 2014.
- 15. Opfer, Chris. "Are Robots Replacing Human Soldiers?" HowStuffWorks Science, HowStuffWorks, 27 Jan. 2020, science.howstuffworks.com/robots-replacing-soldiers1.htm.
- 16. "Robotic Dog Unveiled by the US Military." BBC News, BBC, 12 Sept. 2012, www.bbc.com/news/av/technology-19567351.
- Royakkers, Lamber, and Peter Olsthoorn. "Lethal Military Robotics: Who Is Responsible When Things Go Wrong?" Unmanned Aerial Vehicles: Breakthroughs in Research and Practice, IGI Global, Engineering Science Reference (an Imprint of IGI Global), 2019, pp. 394–432.
- Sofge, Erik. "Tale of the Teletank: The Brief Rise and Long Fall of Russia's Military Robots." Popular Science, Popular Science, 7 Mar. 2014, <u>www.popsci.com/blog-network/zero-moment/tale-teletank-brief-rise-and-long-fall-russia%E2%80%99s-military-robots/</u>.
- Subbaraman, Nidhi. "Soldiers & It;3 Robots: Military Bots Get Awards, Nicknames ... Funerals." NBCNews.com, NBCUniversal News Group, 29 Sept. 2013, <u>www.nbcnews.com/technology/soldiers-3-robots-military-bots-get-awards-nicknames-funerals-4B11215746</u>.
- Kerick, S. E., and L. E. Allender, "Effects of cognitive workload on decision accuracy, shooting performance, and cortical activity of soldiers." (Transformational Science And Technology For The Current And Future Force, 2006). 359-362
- Buolamwini, J., & Gebru, T. (2018, January). Gender shades: Intersectional accuracy disparities in commercial gender classification. In Conference on fairness, accountability and transparency (pp. 77-91). PMLR.
- 22. Brown, J. M. (2007). To bomb or not to bomb? counterinsurgency, airpower, and dynamic targeting. Air & Space Power Journal, 21(4), 75.

# **Domestic Robots**



#### Story:

#### Year 2070

For the past three years Marissa's family has been the proud owners of a HouseMaster+ robot, Billy . This household robot won't only clean your house but also orders groceries, cooks, and does your scheduling, everything to help make your home life smooth and relaxing. Billy made Marissa's homelife much smoother, helping to prepare meals, taking care of the kids, and even suggested the best Christmas presents; he became part of the family.

The big story on the news today is that the company that produces the HouseMaster series robots, BetterLyfe, has been storing all the information the HouseMaster robots have been collecting in order to better market items and services from other BetterLyfe franchises to the robots' owners.

The public seems to have two reactions: outrage at that the company collected and used the customers private information for monetary gain, or others believe that as long as the information wasn't distributed to other companies and organizations the breach of privacy was somewhat minor. Seeing this unfold Marrisa's family doesn't know how to react, but they don't like the idea of being monitored. For now they shut down Billy until they make a decision. Her 2 year old, having spent most of their life playing and bonding with Billy, cries as the robot is placed in the garage lifeless.

The coming week is filled with unforeseen obstacles for Marissa's family. Marissa herself is noticing how little time there is in the day having to cook, clean, and keep track of everything alone. She is only barely able to finish the kid's lunches before school the first few days, and is late to a meeting because she lost track of time cleaning the house. Needless to say it seems Marissa and her family have grown dependent on Billy over the last few years. The family now goes forward trying to decide if they will continue to use Billy, or shop around for other similar domestic robots on the market.

#### Introduction:

Domestic, or household, robots are autonomous robots used to make homelife run smoother by completing chores and other mundane tasks. Current domestic robots, like Roombas, are specialized to complete a specific task and are confined by factors like movement, size, and the current complexity of automated technology. As the field develops we will likely start to see more domestic robots like Honda's Asimo robot, a humanoid generalized robot that can interact with owners as well as complete almost any household chore.

## Themes:

Primary: Accountability, Safety and Security

Secondary: Transparency/ Explainability, Anthropomorphization

- 1. What are the moral implications of the privacy breach committed by BetterLyfe? [1] [6]
  - a. "The need for such considerations is clear: future robots in the home could introduce new or amplify existing security and privacy risks for homeowners and other occupants. In many cases it may not be obvious how to overcome these security and privacy risks."
     [1]
  - b. "We may not know much about how domestic robots of the future will be designed, but one thing is certain: security, safety, and privacy will not be thrown in as afterthoughts."
    [6]
- Will people form emotional connections with domestic robots like Marrisa's youngest child? [5]
   [8]
  - a. "The acceptability of robotic devices in home settings... does not depend only on the practical benefits they can provide, but on complex relationships between the cognitive, affective and emotional components of people's images of robots" [5]
  - b. "We propose that users will perceive domestic robots as a new kind of entity." [8]
- 3. What will happen as humans become increasingly reliant on robots to do what we consider to be easy and essential tasks?
  - a. "Many Americans are not equipped to earn their living in a future society where all the routine tasks are automated. That's going to be a big, big problem. But it is ultimately solvable by raising our educational standards." [14]
- 4. How will our privacy be affected as domestic robots become more complex? [4]
  - a. "The idea of a smart watch that lets you keep an eye on your children might sound like something a security-conscious parent would like: a smart watch that can be hacked to

track children, listen in on their surroundings, and even fool them into thinking a call is coming from their parents is the stuff of nightmares." [4]

- 5. If a domestic robot like Billy were to malfunction and injure someone, who would be held responsible? [13]
  - a. "Such claims may arise from tort law or from special laws like road traffic acts, product liability regulation, or anti-discrimination laws, if the AI application derives discriminatory consequences from the data it uses. In addition, liability can of course also be the result of the contractual relations between the injured party and one of the other parties involved." [13]
- Should domestic robots ever be allowed to care for children unsupervised or otherwise? [11]
   [12]
  - a. "Robot-Assisted Therapy (RAT) has successfully been used to improve social skills in children with autism spectrum disorders (ASD) through remote control of the robot in so-called Wizard of Oz (WoZ) paradigms."
     [11]
  - b. "...it has become increasingly apparent that social and interactive skills are necessary requirements in many application areas and contexts where robots need to interact and collaborate with other robots or humans." [12]
- 7. How will domestic robots change how we interact with and control technology? [8]
  - a. "The TPB model points to the importance of perceived behavioral control in forming opinions about technology such as users believing they can control when and how technology operates, how adopting such a technology affect their social status, and all other factors of concern. TAM narrows these criteria and places emphasis on the perceived ease of use." [8]

Want to ask a question about net neutrality

# **Resources:**

 Denning, Tamara, et al. "A Spotlight on Security and Privacy Risks with Future Household Robots: Attacks and Lessons." A Spotlight on Security and Privacy Risks with Future Household Robots | Proceedings of the 11th International Conference on Ubiquitous Computing, 1 Sept. 2009, dl.acm.org/doi/abs/10.1145/1620545.1620564?casa\_token=1-55qRgrYFUAAAAA:ZdRl4ukMkl6kmqEJga3sDo8lz8XkXV-1Cj\_cHWVU9pAovdj7XrXxOTemGTT0wjq-5e9l\_jAk5\_L0dw.

- Fiorini, Paolo, and Erwin Prassler. "Cleaning and Household Robots: A Technology Survey." *Autonomous Robots*, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dec. 2000, link.springer.com/article/10.1023/A:1008954632763.
- 3. Forsdick, Sam. "Six Household Robots That Could Make Chores a Thing of the Past." *NS Business*, 17 July 2019, <u>www.ns-businesshub.com/technology/household-robots/</u>.
- 4. Hornigold, Thomas. "The Promise-and Complications-of Domestic Robots." *Singularity Hub*, 6 Dec. 2018, singularityhub.com/2018/12/06/the-promise-and-complications-of-domestic-robots/.
- Scopelliti, Massimiliano, et al. "Robots in a Domestic Setting: a Psychological Approach." Universal Access in the Information Society, Springer-Verlag, 19 July 2005, link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10209-005-0118-1.
- 6. Shirakyan, Greg. "What Is a Household Robot?" *IEEE Spectrum: Technology, Engineering, and Science News*, 13 Dec. 2011, spectrum.ieee.org/automaton/robotics/home-robots/what-is-a-household-robot.
- Vincent, James. "Robot Butlers Operated by Remote Workers Are Coming to Do Your Chores." *The Verge*, The Verge, 9 May 2019, <u>www.theverge.com/2019/5/9/18538020/home-robot-butler-telepresence-ugo-mira-robotics</u>.
- Young, James E., et al. "Toward Acceptable Domestic Robots: Applying Insights from Social Psychology." *Int J Soc Robot*, 28 Oct. 2008, Young2008\_Article\_TowardAcceptableDomesticRobots.pdf.
- Prassler E., Kosuge K. (2008) Domestic Robotics. In: Siciliano B., Khatib O. (eds) Springer Handbook of Robotics. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-30301-5\_55</u>
- 10. Smarr, CA., Mitzner, T.L., Beer, J.M. *et al.* Domestic Robots for Older Adults: Attitudes, Preferences, and Potential. *Int J of Soc Robotics* 6, 229–247 (2014). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12369-013-0220-0</u>
- Esteban, Pablo G., et al. "How to Build a Supervised Autonomous System for Robot-Enhanced Therapy for Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder." *De Gruyter*, De Gruyter Open, 25 Apr. 2017, www.degruyter.com/document/doi/10.1515/pjbr-2017-0002/html.
- Dautenhahn, Kerstin. "Socially Intelligent Robots: Dimensions of Human–Robot Interaction." Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 13 Feb. 2007, royalsocietypublishing.org/doi/full/10.1098/rstb.2006.2004.
- Ebert, Ina. "Who Is Liable When Robots Cause Damage?: Munich Re Topics Online." Munichre.com, 9 Mar. 2020, <u>www.munichre.com/topics-online/en/digitalisation/who-is-liable-when-robots-cause-damage.html</u>.

- 14. Thomas, Mike. "The Future of Robots and Robotics." Built In, 20 Feb. 2020, builtin.com/robotics/future-robots-robotics.
- 15. Honda. "Honda Global: ASIMO." *Honda Global | ASIMO*, 2011, global.honda/innovation/robotics/ASIMO.html.